

# **ISSUE BRIEF**

No. 4769 | OCTOBER 2, 2017

# Time for the Baltic Air Policing Mission to Become the Baltic Air *Defense* Mission

Luke Coffey and Dan Kochis

In the event that the U.S. and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) need to respond to a military conflict in the Baltic Sea region, the ability to overcome Russia's anti-access/area-denial (A2/ AD) capability will be crucial. Additionally, NATO's newly created Forward Enhanced Presence means that a new way of looking at the defense of Baltic airspace is required. While there has been much discussion about Russia's A2/AD in the Baltic region, very little discussion has been had of NATO's-specifically, what needs to be done to ensure that this critical shortfall in capability is quickly rectified. The U.S. should lead an effort to move NATO's current mission of Baltic Air Policing to a more robust Baltic Air Defense.

## **The Current Situation**

Realizing that it was not feasible for the three Baltic states—Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania—to procure a fast-jet capability required to protect Baltic airspace, NATO decided that it should take up the task as a permanent part of its collective security mission, and that the mission should continue indefinitely. The Baltic Air Policing mission was established in 2004 to enforce the sovereign airspace of the three Baltic countries. During the years leading

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib4769

**The Heritage Foundation** 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

up to Russia's invasion of Ukraine there was growing skepticism among some European allies about the need for such a mission. After the events of early 2014, NATO agreed that the Baltic Air Policing mission will remain in place for the foreseeable future.

Currently, eight planes (four American, four Belgian) participate in the Baltic Air Policing mission, and are based at two regional airbases (the military air base section of Šiauliai International Airport in Lithuania, and Ämari Air Base in Estonia) of which only a handful are in the air at any given time. NATO contributions change every four months. During heightened security, the number of planes has surged: Soon after Russia invaded Ukraine, for instance, NATO temporally quadrupled the total number of planes in the mission from four (which was standard at the time) to 16.<sup>1</sup> During the massive Russian military exercise Zapad 2017, the U.S. increased from the number of fighters it based at Šiauliai Airport from four to seven.<sup>2</sup>

In addition to providing security to the Baltic states, the Baltic Air Policing mission has contributed to the security of non-NATO countries in the region. On the night of March 29, 2013, Danish fighter jets based in Lithuania as part of an air policing mission intercepted Russian fighter jets and bombers as they carried out a simulated bombing raid just outside Swedish airspace. The Swedish Air Force did not respond in time because its fighter jets were not on standby due to the Easter holiday that weekend.

#### **The Russian Threat**

Russian provocative military flights in the Baltic Sea region remain a threat to U.S. allies and interests. In 2016, NATO aircraft intercepted Russian military aircraft in the Baltic Sea region 110 times.<sup>3</sup> While the number of intercepts was down from a high of 160 in 2015, it remains far above the 43 recorded in 2013; NATO officials believe the decrease in 2016 could have been due to Russia shifting resources to the Syrian theater.<sup>4</sup>

This year has seen a similar pattern of provocative military flights near, and at times into, the airspace of U.S. allies in the Baltic Sea region. In July, NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg stated: "We have seen an increase in air activity in the Baltic region."5 In May, a plane carrying Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov, flying without a filed flight plan and without establishing radio contact, briefly violated Estonian airspace, very likely to send a political message. In another incident in August, Spanish jets taking part in Baltic Air Policing, and Finnish jets flying from airbases in Finland, scrambled to intercept two Russian MiG-31 fighter jets and a transport plane flying near Estonian airspace.<sup>6</sup> The incident came less than 24 hours after Vice President Mike Pence's visit to Estonia.

In addition to violating the sovereign airspace of the Baltic nations, Russian flights in the region are often reckless. In June, a U.S. reconnaissance plane flying in international airspace over the Baltic Sea was intercepted by a Russian fighter, which flew within five feet of the U.S. aircraft. The incident prompted protests from the U.S, which deemed the Russian plane's actions to be "provocative," with a U.S. spokesman saying, "Due to the high rate of closure speed and poor control of the aircraft, the interaction was deemed unsafe."<sup>7</sup> Russian military aircraft often fly with transponders switched off and without a filed flight plan, dangerous behavior which poses a risk to civilian aircraft, and that has led to several near collisions.

# **Baltic Air Defense**

In order to better protect the presence of NATO's pre-positioned equipment, rotational troops, and key infrastructure and transport nodes required for rapid reinforcements in the Baltic region, NATO needs to develop a strategy promoting air *defense*, not just air policing. Air defense would require a robust fast-jet and airborne surveillance presence in addition to air defense assets.

The Trump Administration has sent positive messages about the possibility of deploying Patriot missiles to the region. During Vice President Pence's recent visit to Estonia, this topic was on the agenda. Reportedly, Vice President Pence told Estonian Prime Minister Juri Ratas that the U.S. is considering such a move but has not decided on a date or time.<sup>8</sup>

The Commander of the U.S. Army in Europe, Lieutenant General Ben Hodges, and Lithuania's Defense Minister Juozas Olekas have expressed concern over the lack of air defense capability in the region.<sup>9</sup> However, beyond public aspiration by some officials in the region NATO has not agreed on a common position for Baltic Air Defense.

4. Ibid.

- Ryan Browne, "NATO Jets Intercept Russian Aircraft Near Estonian Airspace," CNN, August 1, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/08/01/politics/nato-jets-intercept-russian-aircraft-estonia/index.html (accessed September 27, 2017).
- 7. Daniel Brown, "An Armed Russian Jet Intercepted a US Plane in an 'Unsafe' Manner Over the Baltic Sea," *Business Insider*, June 20, 2017, http://www.businessinsider.com/armed-russian-jet-intercepts-us-recon-plane-over-the-baltic-sea-2017-6 (accessed September 27, 2017).
- "US VP Mike Pence in Estonia Raises Prospect of Deploying Patriot Missiles," Deutsche Welle, July 30, 2017, http://www.dw.com/en/us-vp-mike-pence-in-estonia-raises-prospect-of-deploying-patriot-missiles/a-39899520 (accessed September 27, 2017).
- 9. Robin Emmott and Andrius Sytas, "Nervous Baltics on War Footing as NATO Tries to Deter Russia," Reuters, June 13, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-security-mattis/militants-attack-kabul-airport-during-mattis-visit-u-s-strike-kills-civiliansidUSKCN1C2ORI (accessed September 27, 2017).

News release, "Enhanced NATO Air Policing Patrols Baltic Airspace," NATO, January 30, 2015, https://www.shape.nato.int/enhanced-nato-air-policing-patrols-baltic-airspace (accessed September 27, 2017).

 <sup>&</sup>quot;Extra US Fighter Planes Sent to Baltic Region During Russian Military Exercise," FoxNews, August 30, 2017, http://www.foxnews.com/world/2017/08/30/extra-us-fighter-planes-sent-to-baltic-region-during-russian-military-exercise.html (accessed September 27, 2017).

Damien Sharkov, "NATO: Russian Aircraft Intercepted 110 Times Above Baltic in 2016," Newsweek, January 4, 2017, http://www.newsweek.com/nato-intercepted-110-russian-aircraft-around-baltic-2016-538444 (accessed July 14, 2017).

Ryan Browne, "US Takes Over Air [sic] Baltic Air Policing Mission Ahead of Massive Russian War Game," CNN, August 31, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/08/31/politics/us-baltic-air-policing-russian-war-game/index.html (accessed September 27, 2017).

# **Time to Act**

It is important that the U.S. and NATO take their obligations to Baltic security seriously. One area in which these obligations have been overlooked is the region's air defense. The U.S. must lead on this issue by:

- Agreeing to establish a Baltic Air Defense mission. While the Baltic Air Police has been useful for policing the region's airspace, more needs to be done. A robust Baltic Air Defense mission is needed to ensure that the region can be defended on the ground, in the air, and at sea.
- Thinking creatively about what framework would work the best for Baltic Air Defense. At first glance one might think that NATO would serve as the best framework for implementing a Baltic Air Defense program, but Finland and Sweden—essential countries for a Baltic Air Defense are not in NATO. The European Union is out of the question due to internal divisions on defense matters. So, the U.S. should push for a multilateral regional approach that includes both NATO and EU members, and is led by Washington.
- Working with the non-NATO Nordic countries to improve the air defense of the Baltic. Due to their geographical location, non-NATO Finland and Sweden would form an important part of any Baltic Air Defense strategy. Washington should work closely with Helsinki and Stockholm to ensure regional coordination and cooperation.

• Setting the record straight about permanently based troops. A Baltic Air Defense strategy will likely mean permanently based troops and equipment in the region. Opponents claim that the 1997 NATO-Russia Founding Act prohibits permanently based troops. This claim is false. NATO should make a public proclamation that the act does not prohibit the establishment of permanent bases in Central and Eastern Europe.

## **A Defensive Measure**

Any response that the U.S. makes to reinforce the Baltic region would be a responsible defensive measure designed to defend NATO members, not to provoke a war with Russia. This response includes a robust Baltic Air Defense mission. Air defense in the Baltics is essential for defending the sovereign airspace of the Baltic states. Furthermore, should reinforcements ever need to reach the Baltic theater, air defense would be a decisive factor in providing protection for the infrastructure, equipment, and troops—essential for allowing them to arrive quickly and securely.

-Luke Coffey is Director of the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. Dan Kochis is a Policy Analyst in European Affairs in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom, of the Davis Institute.